


This time of year, there are always hints that 
change is in the air. At times it’s a gentle morning 
coolness or the sound of school buses bustling 
along. At other times we notice a few leaves have 
a tinge of color or how the sun is drifting farther 
south. All the result of the force of nature and 
seasonal shifts. Change can be both welcome and 
a bit disconcerting, but there is often little we can 
do to stop it or hurry it along. While we experience 
these types of changes in a very personal way we 
also realize they affect us all, which is a reminder we 
belong to something larger than ourselves.

Belonging is a feeling of acceptance or intimacy 
that binds us to God and others. It could be to 
family and friends, to coworkers or fellow citizens, 
even to our brothers and sisters in faith across 
the globe. A lack of belonging can make us feel 
isolated, alienated, and lonely for connections lost, 
destroyed, or seemingly nonexistent. Belonging 
connects us deep within our heart while loss of 
belonging is often filled with pain and emptiness.

This August we began our new retreat theme for 
2022-23, Belonging: Connections of the Heart. 
Throughout this retreat we’ll explore various 
elements, beginning with a way to define belonging 
as being Heard, Seen, and Valued. We’ll consider 
how God is the source of all belonging. What it 
means to belong to God and God to us. We will 
raise the question: What Is Family? How we define 
and experience family is vastly different for many 
of us. For some family is the source of solace and 
deep connections and for others it’s the origin of 
hurts, past and present. No matter who family is 
to us, the need for friends and community are 

often indispensable. Finally, the 
retreat will delve into Universal 
Connections. What does or 
should it mean to be Catholic, a 
word that means universal. While 
we are all members of a local 
community — parish, diocese, 
state — we are also tied to all 
God’s people throughout the world. How can we 
become better aware of them and all creation?

Franciscan Retreats and Spirituality Center 
certainly elicits a sense of belonging. There are 
retreatants who have come here for fifty years and 
others who have recently made their first retreat 
and have already registered for this new theme. 
Since my arrival three years ago, we have had people 
come from twenty-one states to experience not just 
our programs but this holy ground, whether it’s the 
gazebo, the labyrinth, a special bench, their own 
familiar room, or the sacredness of the chapel. They 
come with family and friends or all by themselves 
to become a part of Franciscan Retreats. And this 
belonging works both ways, as we are all touched by 
such a shared experience.

It has recently struck me, one of the reasons our 
campaign for a new boiler has been such a success is 
the innate feeling of belonging people have had and 
continue to have for such a sacred place.

I hope you can join us sometime in the next 
year for Belonging: Connections of the Heart. 
Bring a family member, friend, neighbor, or fellow 
parishioner, so that our sense of belonging can ever 
deepen and expand, and we might better face the 
changes that life often demands.

Change is in the Air
by Fr. Jim Kent, OFM Conv., Director

Fall 2022

September 13–15 	 Women's Midweek
September 16–18 	 HUGG (Grief Retreat)
September 22–25 	 Men & Women Silent Retreat
Sept. 30–Oct. 2 	 Women's Weekend
October 14–16 	 Women's Weekend
October 21–23 	 Men's Silent Retreat
October 28–30 	 Friends of Francis
November 4–6 	 Women's Weekend
December 2–4 	 Serenity Retreat
December 9–11 	 Men's Weekend
January 20–22 	 Women's Weekend
February 10–12 	 Married Couples
February 24–26 	 Women's Weekend
March 31–April 2 	 Women's Palm Sunday Retreat
April 6–8 	 Men's Holy Week
April 14–16 	 Married Couples
April 18–20 	 Women's Midweek
April 22–24 	 Women's Weekend
May 16–18 	 Women's Midweek
June 22–25 	 Men & Women Silent Retreat

Step aside from all the challenges and uncertainties of this time for a weekend of spiritual  
connection and renewal at Franciscan Retreats and Spirituality Center in Prior Lake.

Retreat Schedule 
through July 2023

Advent Days of Prayer
November 30
December 7
December 14

Lenten Days of Prayer
March 1
March 8
March 15
March 22

16385 Saint Francis Lane
Prior Lake, Minnesota 55372-2220
952.447.2182

ADDRESS SERVICE REQUESTED

A spiritual oasis for people of all faiths seeking a deeper relationship with the Almighty.

Registration Form
Retreat Dates ____________________________________________

Name____________________________________________________	 Telephone #___________________________________________________

Address__________________________________________________	 City_____________________________________________________________

State _____________    Zip _______________-__________________	 E-Mail__________________________________________________________

Registration Fee $35.00*    Payment Check #_____________

Credit Card:  Visa  Discover  MasterCard # _________-_________-__________-________    Exp. Date _______   Sec. Code _________

Signature Approval ___________________________________________

Send to: Franciscan Retreats and Spirituality Center, 16385 Saint Francis Lane, Prior Lake, MN 55372-2220

*A non-refundable registration fee of $35.00 per person is required and must be received in order to reserve a room.
The suggested retreat offering of $190 ($265 for three-night retreats) can be paid while you are here on retreat.

www.FranciscanRetreats.net

Register for Retreats
______________________________

Call 952-447-2182 
Online www.FranciscanRetreats.net/register

or
Complete Registration Form below

Fr. Jim Kent

Just a reminder—
We are pleased to fulfill your mass 

intentions throughout the year.  
Call our office: 952-447-2182

We are pleased to fulfill your Mass intentions 
throughout the year. Call 952-447-2182.

If you bring a new retreatant (or a 
retreatant that hasn’t been here in seven 
years or more) to your retreat, you receive 
$35 off your suggested retreat donation.

From Chef Tim's Kitchen 

Weekend Retreat calendar for the theme: 
Belonging: Connections of the Heart
August of 2022 through July 2023	

Chef Tim’s Hearty Turkey Chili
Ingredients
1 tablespoon olive oil
2 pounds ground turkey (85/15, 90/10, 93/7 will all work)
2 cups chopped onions
1 each red and green  pepper, cored, deveined and chopped
1 jalapeno pepper, cored, deveined and finely chopped (can omit if you don’t like a little heat)
3 tablespoons chili powder
2 tablespoons ground cumin
1 tablespoon garlic powder
2 teaspoon chipotle or ancho chili powder
1 15 oz can of diced tomatoes
2 28-oz cans of crushed tomatoes
Salt and freshly ground pepper to taste
2 15-oz cans of your favorite bean (kidney, chili, white, black)
2 cups shredded cheddar cheese (optional)
1 cup sour cream (optional)

Perparation
Step 1- Heat the oil over high heat in a large heavy pot and add the turkey meat. Cook until lightly browned, about 5 minutes,  
chopping down and stirring with the side of a heavy kitchen spoon to break up any lumps.
Step 2- Add the onions, peppers , jalapeno pepper, seasonings. Stir to blend well. Cook for 5 minutes.
Step 3- Add the tomatoes and beans (with liquid) Bring to a boil, reduce heat and simmer, stirring occasionally, for 15 minutes.
Step 4- Top with cheese and sour cream and enjoy!



FRANCISCAN RETREATS AND SPIRITUALITY CENTER

Just around the Corner…

September 13–15 
Women's Midweek Retreat

(This will be the only Midweek Retreat  
in the fall of 2022)

September 22–25 
Men's/Women's Silent Weekend Retreat

(FULL)

September 30–Oct 2 
Women’s Weekend Retreat

October 14–16 
Women’s Weekend Retreat

October 21–23 
Men’s Silent Weekend Retreat

October 28–30 
Friends of Francis Retreat

Suggested offering — two-night retreats;  
$35 reg. fee plus $190 paid while on retreat. 
Three-night retreats; $35 reg. fee plus $265

Special Offer!  
Bring a First Timer — Get a Financial Break

Our new retreat theme mentioned earlier 
kicks off with a new special offer. If you bring 
a new retreatant (or a retreatant that hasn’t 
been here in seven years or more) to your 
retreat, you receive $35 off of your suggested 
retreat donation. Have a special friend, 
acquaintance or family member that you have 
considered reaching out to? Perhaps this will 
be the year. They will be delighted either way 
— if they come on retreat or simply by being 
thought of by you in this way. 

Results from our Annual 
Christmas Appeal of 2021 — 
Vacuum Cleaners! 

In addition to the replacement of shower 
handles in our guest rooms (accomplished last 
March), our Annual Christmas Appeal funded 
purchasing five sparkling new vacuum cleaners, 
to the delight of our lovely housekeeping staff. 
The old vacs had lost their zip, frequently needing 
repairs. These new vacuums make it easier and 
faster for our housekeepers to create that tidy 
welcoming environment we so frequently read 
about in our retreatantant’s comments.

Putting your generous donations to work 
brings us much joy! Looking back at previous 
donor funded improvements we find quite a 
list: wall mounted desks in retreat rooms, chapel 

Rekindle the Flame — Heating 
System Replacement Update!

We are well into the final third of our boiler/
heating system replacement campaign!

Thus far the financial support generated is very 
heartening. 

Recently a foundation promised to donate $25,000 
to the campaign if we raised $25,000 in donations on 
our own. We have just achieved that mark, bringing 
us $50,000 closer to our overall campaign goal of 
$325,000. Alleluia!

We have now come to a critical time in the retreat 
center’s drive to replace our boiler/heating system; 
now is the time to finish it off, hit our number, 
close the door, blow out the light and declare this 
campaign complete. We are not there yet, but with 
one more wave of the spirited generosity experienced 
thus far, we will be! Please donate now by calling 
952-447-2182, by visiting our dedicated Rekindle the 
Flame campaign donation web page or by mailing/
stopping by with a personal check or gift of stock. 
All contributors receive a letter of acknowledgment 
to bring to your tax preparer. Blessings on your 
generous support!

Summer Visitors
This summer Fr. Andrew Chewe Mukosa, OFM 

Conv. from the province in Zambia visited us at 
Franciscan Retreats. Here is an interview with  
Fr. Andrew:

Tell us about your ministry in Zambia.
For about 12 years I was in charge of St. Francis 

Secondary School, a school founded by  
Br. Tony Droll. In this same period I had several 
opportunities to travel to the USA and raise funds 
for both the development of St. Francis Secondary 
and my Social Teacher house building project, 
which was founded in 2011. My day-to-day ministry 
involved Mass and spiritual direction in the school, 
social work, that is helping the underprivileged 
with certain basic needs, Guardian at The 
Franciscan Friary in Garnaton Kitwe, and lecturer 
at the Zambia Catholic University in Kalulushi.  
A year ago I became the pastor of St. Joseph Parish 
in Lufwanyama, a rural mission, which includes 
farm ponds, orchards, a school for the deaf run  
by sisters, and some of our Franciscan students  
in formation.   

For a number of years you have come to the U.S. in the 
summer to beg assistance for the missions. What has that 
been like for you?

I started coming to the USA to raise funds for 
the Franciscan Friars missions in Zambia in 2013. 
This American dream started when Jerry Hellmann 
(of Michigan) attended my mass with the students 

Franciscan International Award 
Dinner — Back on Track

On May 5th, 
Bolder Options, 
a Minnesota 
youth mentoring 
organization led by 
former MN Gopher 
and Green Bay 
Packer football star 
Darrell Thompson 
graciously accepted the Franciscan International 
Award after a touching introduction by outgoing 
Franciscan Minister Provincial Wayne Hellman. This 
year the dinner also provided a rousing kick off to 
our Rekindle the Flame fundraiser in support of 
our heating system replacement campaign. Several 
employees/visitors from the ‘Mount’ in Indiana were 
buzzing about the energized room, wearing their 
blue hardhats collecting donations from tables as 
the table guests applauded. Between this activity and 
Darrell Thompson’s inspirational speech, the energy/
excitement in the room was impossible to miss. It was 
good to be back!

Save the date for next year’s FIA dinner — Thursday, 
May 11, 2023.

Order of Franciscans Secular
Do you feel a nudge to deepen your prayer life? 

To live the Gospel with more focus and intention?
Are you drawn to the way St. Francis of Assisi 

followed Christ?
We are a fraternity of secular Franciscans 

meeting monthly at the retreat center on the third 
Sunday for prayer, ongoing formation in living 
Franciscan values, and fellowship. We encourage 
one another as we strive to follow Jesus in the 
footsteps of St. Francis.

[Secular Franciscans are the largest branch of 
the Franciscan Order, founded by St. Francis over 
800 years ago. Our members are single, married 
and ordained clergy. Our local fraternity has a 
close relationship with the friars at the retreat 
center and often assist with special events.]

We’d like to invite you to a Come and See 
on Sunday, September 18 at the retreat center 
from 3-5:30 to learn more about the secular 
Franciscans. We’ll answer questions and share a 
little about our Franciscan vocations. We’ll have a 
delicious meal to share. Families are welcome. 

Please call or text Mary Higgins at 952-240-1604 
by September 11 for more information or to let us 
know you’d like to join us. We’d love to see you!

Friends of Francis Retreat
The Friends of Francis Retreat is attended 

by many members of the Order of Franciscans 
Secular but open to anyone with a heart for Saint 

Francis and Franciscan Spirituality.

“Franciscan Belonging —  
Everything is Connected”

Franciscan Retreats and Spirituality 
Center, Prior Lake, MN

October 28–30, 2022

Pope Francis reminds us that “everything is 
interconnected, and that genuine care for our 
own lives and our relationship with nature 
is inseparable from fraternity, justice and 
faithfulness to others” (Laudato si’, #70). Pope 
Francis challenges us to restore “belonging” to our 
human and natural worlds through brotherhood 
and sisterhood in our common home. Using our 
own Franciscan tradition and the insights of Pope 
Francis, this retreat will help us reflect on the role 
we Franciscans play in building a common home 
where everyone and everything belongs.

Retreat Presenter:
Michael Blastic, OFM, 

is a brother of Holy Name 
Province in New York. He 
is presently teaching in 
the Franciscan School of 
Theology at the University 
of San Diego. His ministry 
has focused on education 
(having taught at the 
Washington Theological 
Union, St. Bonaventure University and Siena 
College) and the initial and ongoing formation of 
Franciscans. He has given workshops and preached 
retreats around the world, published essays on 
Franciscan topics, and works to keep the vision 
of our Franciscan tradition present and alive in 
our lives, minds and hearts. Recently, eighteen 
Franciscan scholars dedicated a volume of essays 
in his honor both for Mike’s seventy birthday and 
ministry through the years.

 
Register at www.franciscanretreats.net, or by 

calling the office at 952.447.2182.

at St. Francis 
Secondary School.  
He was inspired 
by the way I spoke 
to the students. 
Jerry told me I was 
a great preacher 
and I should 
indeed preach 
to Americans. 
Since then he has 
sponsored my 
seven trips to the USA. 

What has been your experience of the people here in 
the States?

My experience here has been awesome. At  
first I struggled with driving on the right side  
of the road (in Zambia we drive on the left).  
It was also hard to communicate because even 
the expressions are different. I am now able 
to evangelize effectively, tell contextual jokes, 
and enter deeply into the spiritual life of many 
people in the USA without a problem. I am quite 
comfortable in the USA culture. And the response 
to my fundraising has really been overwhelming. 
People have really been generous to our projects 
both to the Province and to the Social Teacher 
initiatives. Finally, friars and others here have 
really welcomed me into their homes, and really 
made me a brother among them. 

Fr. Andrew Chewe Mukosa, OFM

and dining room 
chairs, state of 
the art sound—
deadening 
room dividers, 
major kitchen 
equipment, 
updated door 
security systems 
and a canopy 
between our 
buildings is just the 
start! Hopefully seeing your donation transform 
into improvements to maintain a modernized, 
safe and welcoming environment where you can 
relax and explore your relationship with our Lord 
Jesus brings you much joy as well.

Fr. Jim Van Dorn inspecting our 
new vacuums.

Darrell Thompson accepting the 
Franciscan International Award

Secular Franciscan group

Michael Blastic, OFM 

This tree is our ‘early tree’ — 
always the first to show color.

Rekindle the Flame
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the innate feeling of belonging people have had and 
continue to have for such a sacred place.
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A spiritual oasis for people of all faiths seeking a deeper relationship with the Almighty.
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